NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE VISUALLY HANDICAPPED

BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

02 NOVEMBER 2001

NMSVH EARLY CHILDHOOD PROGRAMS

ALBUQUERQUE, NM

I. Call to Order

The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by Vice President Jim Salas at 8:30 a.m., Friday, November 2, 2001.  Board members present were: Jim Salas, Katherine Ingold, Joe Salazar, and Reta Jones.  Donna Stryker was absent due to transportation difficulties.  Staff members participating were Superintendent Dianna Jennings, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach, Dr. Jackie Wood, Director of Student Services, Retha Coburn, Business and Finance Manager, Linda Lyle, Preschool Principal, Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.   John Williams, Executive Assistant was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance

Katherine Ingold led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Guests present:  Mr. Leroy Cordova, NMSVH Alumni Association.

IV.
Announcements – Board Comments

Reta Jones – Wished everyone a good morning.   Welcomed everyone to Albuquerque and stated that it is always nice to have the Board of Regents meeting in Albuquerque.  Stated that she feels that it is good news and bad news that we do not have any of the preschool parents in attendance at this meeting.  Good news in that we hopefully do not have any big issues that are of concern to the parents.  Bad news in that we do not have any of the parents here because the Board of Regents always enjoys the opportunity to meet the parents of our students.  

Joe Salazar – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that about 2 years ago the Board of Regents began speaking about purchasing property to accommodate expansion of the preschool program.  He stated that after mentally reviewing the events surrounding the exploration of property acquisition he finds it amazing that the answer to the problem of space for expansion rested right on our current program site.  He stated that he is very pleased that the acquisition of the portable classrooms has met the needs of the preschool and has allowed for the desired expansion of it’s programs.  He commended the NMSVH administration and Board of Regents for arriving at such a successful solution to the preschool expansion dilemma.  The solution that was finally arrived at resulted in a significant savings to NMSVH because the acquisition costs were minimal when compared to the cost of land, building a facility, or purchasing a site away from the existing program site.

Katherine Ingold – Wished everyone a good morning.  Stated that it is always a pleasure to visit the NMSVH Early Childhood Programs site in Albuquerque.    Stated that it is good to see the other members of the Board of Regents and that she is disappointed that Donna Stryker could not be in attendance.  Stated that she concurs with the comments made by Joe Salazar regarding the outcome of the preschool expansion efforts.  She stated that she feels that the creative ideas presented by Linda Lyle during the expansion exploration process had a direct impact on the successful outcome.  Stated that she has been able to visit the main campus a couple of times since the last Board of Regents meeting.  

Jim Salas – Wished everyone a good morning.  Announced that his wife and himself have the pleasure of being a host family for an 18-year old foreign exchange student who is currently attending NMSVH at the main campus in Alamogordo.  This foreign exchange student is from one of the former Russian republics, Kazakhstan.  She is a residential student on the main campus and comes to Albuquerque to stay with the Salas’ on the weekends.  He stated that he is now getting a perspective on NMSVH from the parent point of view and has been very happy with the experience.  Jim Salas stated that during a recent visit to the main campus he had the opportunity to play goal ball.  This was the first time that he played goal ball and expressed his appreciation to the staff for allowing him to participate with the students.

V. Input

A. Public Input.

No public input.

B. Parent Input.  

No Parent Input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

Vice President Salas asked if there was any input or questions regarding the proposed agenda?  Superintendent Jennings asked if the Personnel Report could be tabled until after the Executive Session?  There was no objection to tabling the Personnel Report until after the Executive Session.  There were no other comments or questions regarding the proposed agenda.  

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 21, 2001.  

Vice President Salas asked if there was any input or questions regarding the presented minutes?  Vice President Salas stated that his transcribed comments under Board Comments contain an incorrect word.  The last sentence of his comments should read “….the passion, perspective, creativity…”   The transcribed minutes incorrectly uses the word “prospective”.    There were no other corrections needed to the presented minutes.

UPON A MOTION by Joe Salazar, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Minutes, Regular Meeting of September 21, 2001 as amended.  (carried unanimously)

D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to the presented Superintendent’s Report she wished to inform the Board that Retha Coburn and herself attended the Commission on Higher Education (CHE) Finance Committee meeting on October 25, 2001 in Albuquerque.  Retha Coburn did a tremendous job presenting the NMSVH budget to the committee.  She did not have to defend the budget to the committee members.  The committee was very supportive of NMSVH.  The CHE Finance Committee was very complimentary of the NMSVH Board of Regents and their efforts to work proactively with NMSVH Administration to take a close look at the operating budget.  Katherine Ingold stated that the Superintendent’s Report reflects a visit from the State Department of Education Nutritionist.  She asked if this was a regular scheduled meeting?  Superintendent Jennings stated that now that NMSVH is under USDA the State Department of Education (SDE) Nutritionist conducted an entrance conference for NMSVH.  
The representative worked with the Food Services Manager, Debbie Sanderson to ensure that our Food Services department was in compliance with USDA standards.  NMSVH has not received a copy of the report from the visit but the SDE Nutritionist seemed pleased with our program.  There were a few minor things that were pointed out by the Nutritionist that have been resolved.  A copy of the final report will be provided to the Board when received.  Katherine Ingold asked what the meeting regarding Braille Protocol was about.  Superintendent Jennings stated that the meeting on October 19 was held to touch base with everyone and ensure that we have current information on Braille proficiency progress.  The meeting was designed to increase our accountability.  

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  (Actual presentation followed Executive Session).

Vice President Salas asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the Personnel Report.  There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the Personnel Report.  (carried unanimously)

B. Monthly Investment Report – September 2001

Vice President Salas asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the Monthly Investment Report for September? There were no questions or comments.  Retha Coburn stated that Wells Fargo Bank has offered to do a free investment analysis for NMSVH.  This is a good opportunity for NMSVH to receive an analysis of our investment portfolio.  The results of the analysis will be presented to the Board in December 2001.

C. 2001-2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report

Vice President Salas asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the 2001/2002 Operating Budget/Expense Report?  Reta Jones asked where we are on a case basis between actual revenue and actual expenses?  Retha Coburn pointed out that the first page of the presented report shows the actual breakdowns.  Reta Jones stated that according to the presented report we are at almost 2 million dollars in revenue after adding the restricted revenue, and total expenses show 1.6 million dollars.  So it appears that we are still cash flow positive.  Retha Coburn pointed out that she feels that we are cash flow positive because our land income has increased dramatically.  Whether that will hold steady remains to be seen.  Historically land income fluctuates dramatically.   We have done quite well with our land holdings over the past few months.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that it will be very important to look at our actual cash flows over the next several months, so that we can do what is necessary to keep the budget in line.   Everything that we are hearing indicates that, economically speaking, things will get worse before they get better. 

D. Disposition of Fixed Assets

Vice President Salas asked if any member of the Board of Regents had comments or questions regarding the Disposition of Fixed Assets?   There were no questions or comments.

UPON A MOTION by Reta Jones, seconded by Katherine Ingold, the Board moved to approve the Monthly Investment Report – September 2001 as presented, the 2001-2002 Operating Budget as presented, and the Disposition of Fixed Assets as presented.  (carried unanimously)

VIII.


Executive Session.  8:51 a.m. to 9:50 a.m., November 2, 2001

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 8:51 a.m., Friday, November 2, 2001, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.   Roll call vote:  Reta Jones – aye, Joe Salazar – aye,  Katherine Ingold – aye, Jim Salas – aye.  Present in the Executive Session will be members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Dianna Jennings, and Veronica Gallegos, Human Resources Coordinator.

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Reta Jones, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 9:50 a.m., Friday, November 2, 2001 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, and Hiring of New Certified Staff.  Roll call vote:  Joe Salazar – aye, Reta Jones – aye, Katherine Ingold – aye, Jim Salas – aye.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to hire Hope Good for the position of Assistive Technology Instructor dependant on a positive reference check.  (carried unanimously)

IX. Major Focus – Early Childhood Programs

Linda Lyle, NMSVH Early Childhood Programs Principal provided a tour to all NMSVH Board of Regents of the Early Childhood Programs classrooms, including the classrooms housed in the new portable building.  The Regents visited the classrooms of the Deaf/Blind Program, Multiply Impaired Program, and Pre-Academic Program.  At the conclusion of the tour Linda Lyle informed the Board that the Boston School for the Blind received a grant to work on Braille literacy in the birth to five age range.  The NMSVH Early Childhood Programs is partnering with the Boston School for the Blind and is participating in their grant.  The NMSVH Early Childhood Programs will be receiving Braille book bags from the Boston School for the Blind and will be putting Braille in the home of every young child in the State of New Mexico who is blind or visually impaired.  The book bag will include the book JUST ENOUGH TO KNOW BETTER, twin-vision 

books, as well as other resource materials for the parents.  There will also be a survey form in each book bag, which gives the parents the opportunity to participate in the grant by filing out and returning the survey to the Boston School for the Blind.  The NMSVH main campus and Outreach birth to 5 programs will also be participating.  

X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSVH Policy 200, Equal Employment Opportunities.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 200 for Board approval.  There were no questions or comments regarding the presented revision.

B. Revision to NMSVH Policy 202, Employee Classification.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 202 for Board approval.  While this revision was presented to the Board and approved in September 2001 it was noted after approval that the benefit entitlements for Limited Term employees was incorrect.  The intent was to offer Limited Term employees the standard NMSVH benefits package, subject to the terms, conditions, and limitations of each benefit program.  This was not successfully conveyed in the revision that was approved by the Board in September 2001.  Katherine Ingold pointed out that the wording contained in subparagraph 3.a., and 3.f. gives the impression that there are exceptions to the eligibility for the NMSVH benefits package.  If there are no exceptions to the eligibility then the sentence that addresses the benefits eligibility should not contain the word “generally”.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there are no exceptions to the eligibility and the word “generally” will be removed from the benefits eligibility sentences in subparagraph 3.a. and 3.f.   Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented revision to NMSVH Policy 202?  There were no questions or comments other than those previously offered by Katherine Ingold.

C. Revision to NMSVH Policy 210, Affirmative Action Plan.

Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSVH Policy 210 for Board approval.  This policy was revised to update the verbiage to reflect generally accepted terminology and the correct title for the Human Resources Office.  Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented revision to NMSVH Policy 210?  There were no questions or comments.

D. Revision to NMSVH Policy 266, Reduction in Force.

Superintendent Jennings stated that a revision to NMSVH Policy 266 was presented to the Board on September 21, 2001.  At that time the Board expressed a desire to have the policy rewritten so that reduction in force decisions were not based solely on credentials and service with the school.  It was the opinion of the Board that more emphasis should be placed on job performance when making staff reduction decisions.  The policy presented to the Board on this agenda has been revised to reflect three areas of considerations when making reduction in force decisions.  The expanded categories are:  Performance, Education, and Service with School.   Point values have been incorporated for Performance.  Vice President Salas stated that in looking at this revision it seems to him that this policy may still be more cumbersome than what is needed.  It may leave the Board and administration to be questioned or challenged on staff reduction decisions based on point assignments for the categories listed in the policy.  Under the Performance category we list point values from 1 to 10 for Evaluations, Attendance, Disciplinary, and Additional Professional Development.  How do we assign points for these subcategories?  What is the difference between a score of 6 and a score of 7?  Vice President Salas stated that he mentioned to Superintendent Jennings that perhaps we should establish some “screens” instead of concrete point values.  For example, if an employee received a satisfactory or above on their performance appraisal that make it through the performance appraisal screen and move to the next screen.  If an employee received less than a satisfactory performance appraisal they move to the list of possible employees for reduction.  If the first screen of performance appraisal did not result in identifying the required number of employees to release due to reduction in force we would move to a second screen, which might be disciplinary record.  We need to identify the criteria that we want and need in our employees.  Criteria that will be important in retention decisions.  Perhaps a third screen will be necessary.  With our certified staff we may be looking for a specific certification such as VI or O&M.  If the staff member has the certification that we require then they would make it through the screen.  If they do not they may be eligible for release in order to meet reduction in force requirements.  It is important to point out that anyone being considered during a higher screen will have had to make it through all preceding screens.  This will ensure that there are no accusations that the screen process has been compromised.  Education can also be a contributing factor when evaluating certified staff during the screen process.  A Masters Degree may be worth more than a Bachelors Degree, etc.  We may get into a situation where we need a “tie breaker”.  These could include the number of hours that they have, or the length of service with the school.  A screen process will eliminate the questions that may arise if we are trying to assign a point value to performance or education.  Point value assignments can be subjective, a screen process is not.  If we are challenged by someone who is given a point value of 5 on Attendance how do you explain the rationale behind assigning a 5 to that person and a 6 to another?  A screen process will not only make the process easier to apply if a reduction in force is required, but it will make the process more understandable from the staffs point of view.  It will also communicate to the staff what criteria are important to the school.  Vice President Salas stated that that is his opinion on how a reduction in force process should be designed and welcomed the opinion of the other members of the Board.  Reta Jones asked if administration has been able to find examples of any reduction in force policies that contain a combination of performance and seniority?  Or have we looked for examples?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the policy that is presented is based on input from our contract legal counsel and policies from the NM School for the Deaf and Alamogordo Public Schools.  We can conduct further research and attempt to obtain other examples of approved reduction in force policies.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that we should conduct more research into this matter and see if we can find a school district that has an approved reduction in force policy that contains a combination of performance and seniority.  If we can find a school district that has this combination and the policy has been tested it would benefit us by providing a guideline that has been proven to work.  Superintendent Jennings stated that there is not an urgent need for this policy so administration will continue researching the issue to ensure that we can develop and implement a policy that will be effective for NMSVH.  

E. Revision to NMSVH Policy 325, Petty Cash Policy.

Superintendent Jennings asked Retha Coburn to address this revision as it deals with the Business & Finance Office.  Retha Coburn stated that this policy was revised utilizing input from the recently completed annual financial audit.  This revision brings NMSVH Policy 325 in line with NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing, which will be presented next.  This revision also clarifies that petty cash is limited to emergency purchases under $20.00.  

F. Revision to NMSVH Policy 330, Purchasing.

Superintendent Jennings asked Retha Coburn to address this revision as it deals with the Business & Finance Office.  Retha Coburn stated that this policy was revised utilizing input from the recently completed annual financial audit, and purchasing policies from the Alamogordo Public Schools and NM School for the Deaf.  The majority of the previously approved policy was retained because it was very clear and concise.  The policy was expanded to provide clarification on the use of our Activity Request Form and the procurement card program.  Retha Coburn pointed out that the state statute numbering system is changing so NMSVH will be renumbering it’s policies to match the state’s system.   Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the proposed revisions to NMSVH Policy 325 or NMSVH Policy 330?  There were no questions or comments.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve the revisions to NMSVH Policy 200 as presented, NMSVH Policy 202 as amended, NMSVH Policy 210 as presented, NMSVH Policy 325 as presented, and NMSVH Policy 330 as presented.  (carried unanimously).

XI. Other Items

A. Legal Counsel Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a Request for Proposal (RFP) for General Legal Counsel services, and the vendor’s list for the Board’s information.  NMSVH is currently utilizing the General Legal Counsel services of a firm that is operating under the fourth year of four-year contract period.  We must therefore issue an RFP and collect bids for evaluation and awarding of the General Legal Counsel services contract.  Unfortunately the time frame does not allow administration to present the bids and a recommendation at this Board meeting.  Bids received in response to this RFP will be collected, evaluated, and a recommendation prepared in time for presentation on the December 14, 2001 Board agenda.  Katherine Ingold asked if any of the Alamogordo law firms on the vendor’s list have someone on staff that is experienced in education law?  Superintendent Jennings stated that to the best of her knowledge they do not.   Katherine Ingold asked if the Albuquerque law firms on the vendor’s list have someone on staff that is experienced in education law?  Superintendent Jennings stated that the Albuquerque firms do have staff that are experienced in education law.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she does not know if the firm from Las Cruces has someone on staff that is experienced in education law.  Their response to the RFP should indicate if they have the experience necessary.  Our evaluation process for these bids have been weighted to ensure that educational law experience is a priority.

B. Drug and Alcohol Testing Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a one-year contract extension to B & B Drug Screen, L.L.C. to provide drug and alcohol testing services to NMSVH.  If approved the new contract period would be January 17, 2002 through January 16, 2003.  The NM State Statutes allow for the extension of this contract.  This would be the second year of a multi-year contract.  Vice President Salas asked if the RFP for these services specified a multi-year contract period.   Retha Coburn stated that the multi-year language was contained in the RFP for these professional services.  Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions or comments regarding this recommendation?  There were no questions or comments.  

UPON A MOTION by Katherine Ingold, seconded by Joe Salazar, the Board moved to approve a one-year contract extension to B & B Drug Screen, L.L.C. to provide drug and alcohol testing services to NMSVH for the period January 17, 2002 through January 16, 2003.  (carried unanimously)

C. Outsourcing Update.

Retha Coburn provided an update to the Board on the exploration of outsourcing the payroll services for NMSVH.  She stated that we have received some written responses to the survey that was sent out to companies that provide payroll services.  We have also conducted some telephone inquires with companies that provide payroll services.  Some companies responded that they would be able to handle the NMSVH payroll utilizing the time card procedures that we currently use.  Retha Coburn stated that the majority of the responses that she received indicated that the most efficient method to manage payroll would be an electronic timekeeping system.  If NMSVH decided in the future to outsource the payroll function the electronic timekeeping system would ensure an efficient transition.  Retha Coburn asked the Board to consider allowing the Business and Finance Office to issue a Request for Proposal for an electronic timekeeping system.  She stated that at this point the NMSVH Payroll Office is very productive and efficient.  She does not feel that there is a current need to outsource our payroll function.  In order for NMSVH to be in a position to outsource, if that is the desire of the Board, or if the current staffing should change, we need to have an electronic timekeeping system in place.  Retha Coburn stated that she estimates the initial cost of an electronic timekeeping system to be between $1500.00 and $2000.00.  There is a wide range of systems available and the only way that NMSVH can effectively ascertain what will work, and at what cost, is to issue an RFP and collect the information.  Reta Jones stated that an electronic timekeeping system would be beneficial to the employees of the Outreach Department since they are moving all over the state during a pay period.  It would be much easier and less cumbersome if they could either log their time electronically via the computer or call into the timekeeping system.  This would also result in the increased efficiency of the payroll department because they would not have to wait for and process late time cards.  Reta Jones stated that she feels that issuing an 
RFP for an electronic timekeeping system would not hurt NMSVH, but would serve to educate us.  The Board concurred with the recommendation of Retha Coburn to issue an RFP for an electronic timekeeping system.  Retha Coburn asked the Board for some guidance regarding the direction that should be taken on the exploration of outsourcing.  Should the Business and Finance Office continue to explore the outsourcing of payroll, or should we begin exploring other areas within NMSVH?  Reta Jones asked Retha Coburn if she feels comfortable with the outsourcing exploration process following her research into outsourcing payroll?  Retha Coburn stated that she feels comfortable with the process and knows what to look for when exploring outsourcing.  She stated that she feels that through their work on payroll they have some effective procedures in place that assist in the outsource exploration.  Reta Jones stated that the outsourcing exploration that was done for payroll was a learning experience for the administration as well as for the Board.  It showed that the exploration may not result in the outsourcing of a function, but can actually result in procedures that will increase the effectiveness of the department or function being looked at.  Retha Coburn concurred.  She stated that the outsourcing exploration for the payroll function has not only had a positive effect on our payroll department but also has had a positive effective on the entire Business and Finance Department.  Katherine Ingold recommended that the outsourcing exploration move to other areas within the NMSVH structure.  She stated that she feels that other areas within NMSVH can benefit from the exploration process.  Retha Coburn stated that exploration will begin for other areas and reports of progress will be brought back to the Board.  

D. Personnel Prep Program Update.

Dr. Kenalea Johnson provided an update on the efforts to establish a Personnel Prep Program for the State of New Mexico.  She stated that she feels that we have a very good Request for Proposal (RFP) that will be mailed to universities throughout the United States.  The RFP solicits university proposals to provide personnel preparation coursework to qualify up to 125 vision professionals who are presently working as teachers in New Mexico schools, including NMSVH or prospective New Mexico teachers.  The time period for the training of up to 125 vision professionals would be from Fall Semester 2002 through Summer 2007.  Dr. Johnson also presented a timeline for implementation of the Personnel Prep Program.  She stated that the timeline is a draft because until we review the proposals that are submitted in response to the RFP we will not be able to establish firm target dates for implementation.  However the timeline does provide an overview of the steps that will be necessary for implementation.  Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Personnel Prep Program update?  There were no questions or comments.  

E. E-Rate Money Update.

Retha Coburn stated that a memorandum update was provided by Roy McCollum, NMSVH Information Services.  As indicated in the memorandum progress continues on the E-Rate/USAC-SLD computing/voice network revitalization project.  It is administrations hope that a timeline for the project will be presented to the Board by the December 14, 2001 Board of Regents meeting.

F. Discussion on Proposed Orientation and Mobility Policy.

Vice President Salas stated that the genesis for this topic is the 1998 Department of Justice (DOJ) findings and the subsequent stipulation agreement that we have been operating under.  Some of the information provided by DOJ was taken and utilized to implement a Board policy on Braille so that we could communicate the importance of Braille to our students, staff, and the public.  Vice President Salas stated that he feels that it would also be beneficial to NMSVH to implement a Board policy on Orientation and Mobility, and some of the other alternative skill areas such as Independent Living, Technology, and perhaps Parent Training.  Vice President Salas stated that he feels that Orientation and Mobility would be the next logical area to address in a Board policy.  He stated that he feels that there are a couple of different components that need to be addressed in a Board policy regarding Orientation and Mobility.  The policy should address student issues regarding Orientation and Mobility, and staff awareness of Orientation and Mobility, specifically what it is, and why it is important.  The concept behind awareness of Orientation and Mobility is to encourage independence, and independent travel through the proper use of mobility tools.  The school needs to have a stated approach to Orientation and Mobility that would be understood and supported by everyone associated with the school.  This would also serve to communicate the importance of Orientation and Mobility to the parents of NMSVH students or prospective students.  Vice President Salas stated that he wanted this item placed on the agenda so that he could communicate his desire to work with the Board, administration, and staff to develop a policy that would communicate the importance of Orientation and Mobility.  It is important to receive input from the Board, administration, and staff so that it is fully supported at all levels.  Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions, comments, or concerns regarding this agenda item?  Dr. Kenalea Johnson stated that she does not have a solid background on what was contained in the 1998 DOJ findings, or what the perceived conditions were at NMSVH during their initial investigation.  Vice President Salas stated that the representatives from the DOJ, during their initial investigation in 1998 reported what they called a “sighted hierarchy”.  They felt that the students who had more vision tended to have more power, or were seen as superior.  There was a lot of “sighted guide” going on.  Many of the students stated that they would rather walk around without a cane and bump into things, than to be seen as a blind person.   DOJ also expressed concern about students not using canes who they felt should be using them.  DOJ was concerned that NMSVH did not have a culture that encouraged independence, but tended to encourage a lot of sighted assistance.  Superintendent Jennings stated that representative from the DOJ visited the campus in January 2001.  The report from this visit has not been received by NMSVH yet, but DOJ reports that it should be on the desk of our contract legal counsel.  After legal counsels review we will receive a copy of the visit report.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that we should focus on the results of the current DOJ report rather than focus on the 1998 findings.  She feels confident that things have dramatically changed at NMSVH since the initial DOJ investigation and she wants to ensure that we design any policy to address current concerns and needs.  Dr. Johnson stated that due to the legal culpability that she has, as an Orientation and Mobility Specialist, when she is working with a child or an adult she is legally responsible for their cane use after they have finished her course of instruction.  She stated that she is very careful in what she teaches and when she teaches.  As an Orientation and Mobility Specialist, who is legally culpable, she wants to be a decision maker in what and when she teaches.  She stated that she needs to be able to evaluate each individual student and design the course of instruction based on the abilities and needs of that individual student.  She does not want to be restricted to a pattern of instruction.  Dr. Johnson stated that she feels very strongly that the white cane creates independence in a traveler.  If they have good skills that allow them to utilize the white cane safely then they do not have to have a sighted guide or guide dog.  They may choose to use a sighted guide or guide dog, but they will not be restricted to that mode of mobility.  Dr. Johnson stated that she strongly believes that when you are teaching anyone a task it is important to teach underlying skills for that task.  A student must master the underlying skills before they are taught the more complicated skills.  Utilizing this method of teaching it is possible to achieve 100% success in instruction while shortening the learning process.  Dr. Johnson stated that when she is teaching Orientation and Mobility to a child she does not want to given them a cane until they understand the underlying concepts and have mastered the underlying skills.   The child needs to understand spatial concepts and directionality before they begin using a cane.  A developmentally delayed student might appear to be able to utilize a cane but they may not be ready for cane usage.  They must be brought to that level.  Dr. Johnson stated that with some students she might use a sighted guide and a cane for a while until they are comfortable with cane travel.  Someone observing this practice may not realize that the sighted guide is simply a step in building the skills for independent cane travel.  The observing person may think that we are teaching the child to be less than independent when in fact the opposite is true.  Dr. Johnson stated that she would be uncomfortable with a hard and fast rule regarding cane use rather than being able to look at each individual student and tailoring their orientation and mobility instruction to their particular needs and abilities.  The Orientation and Mobility Specialist/Instructor should be able to make instruction decisions because they are the ones that will ultimately be responsible.  Dr. Johnson stated that if a policy is developed she would like to see a policy that allows the Orientation and Mobility Specialist the flexibility to tailor instruction to meet the needs and abilities of each individual student.  The Orientation and Mobility Specialist should dictate the course of instruction, not a policy.  The Board expressed their appreciation for Dr. Johnson’s input into this issue.  

XII. Information to the Board.

Vice President Salas asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the items contained under Information to the Board.  There were no questions or comments.

Meeting Adjourned at 11:28 p.m., Friday, November  2, 2001

(Approved 14 Dec 2001)
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